Minutes
Friends of Darwen Cemetery AGM on Wednesday 26 April 2017
Held at Darwen Heritage Centre, Holker House
Members present: Anne Lamont, Diane Walsh, Terry Garsden, Jill Marr, John East, John Clements, Colin Briggs, Paul Dargan Roy Cox, Mick Walsh, Kath Walsh, Diane Davies, Tony Foster, Lynda van Dijk, Peter van Dijk.

Non-members present: Adrian Colbourne.

In addition four members of the Townswomen’s Guild attended for the talk by Jennifer Ray.

Chairman, John East opened proceedings by welcoming everyone, particularly the four ladies from the Townswomen’s Guild.

Jennifer Ray of Lytham St Annes, a volunteer at Fleetwood Museum, was our guest speaker. Her talk was entitled: “Wives, Workers and Widows”. She covered the role of women before the Great War, how that changed during the war and what were the consequences. 

Before the war, there were no votes for women, and the three main occupations for working women were garment making, textile manufacture and domestic service. At the start of the war, the Government expected women to maintain their home lives, to encourage enlistment and to be protected. Wives of serving soldiers were entitled to a “Separation Allowance” paid directly to the women to supplement the soldiers’ pay. 
During the war, women were encouraged to get involved in fund-raising and producing comforts for the troops. As time went on, they took on roles to free up men for the front by joining the WAAC, the Land Army and the munitions factories. But these jobs were to be only for the Duration.
After the war, widows were paid war pensions, provided they didn’t remarry, and some women got the vote. Universal suffrage had to wait till 1928.

Tony Foster thanked Mrs Ray for her very interesting talk, and encouraged us all to go and see the Museum at Fleetwood.
The talk was followed by a short break for refreshments -  tea and biscuits.

Business of the Annual General Meeting
1. Apologies were received from Steve Davies and Brent Stevenson.
2. The Minutes of previous AGM were approved as a true record – proposed by Roy Cox, seconded by Colin Briggs. Passed unanimously.
3. There were no matters arising

4. The chairman, John East, presented his Annual Report:
It’s now seven years since the group was formed and what a transformation to the Western Cemetery the group has made. 

Mainly through the week and fortnight volunteers who have spent many thousands of hours restoring, maintaining and reclaiming the cemetery which is now fit for purpose.

This report will reflect the sheer commitment and dedication of the groups working in all weathers.

We have had set backs and frustrations and we still await an outcome for our Heritage Lottery Bid headed by our President Col. Steve Davies; he can’t be with us tonight as he is dealing with his mother’s affairs who died recently.

The War Graves Adoption scheme and the Acts of Remembrance grow each year and the Grave Maintenance Scheme continues. The number of visitors to the cemetery has increased and more private graves are being restored and looked after.

We have campaigned for more responsible dog owners to use the bins provided and litter is nearly eradicated. 

The bench that the Darwen Townswoman Guild presented to honour the role that woman made in the Great Wat is a fantastic asset and we thank them their efforts. 

We took part in the Heritage Open Days in September last year and have organised some short walking tours for groups.

We look forward to the new grass cutting scheme since BwD outsourced this to a new consortium – we are working closely with BwD and the Consortium to manage under the reduced budget the conditions of grass cutting in the Western Cemetery.

Finally it’s my pleasure to thank everyone connected to the Friends of Darwen Cemetery - Crown Awards, DTC Awards, Brent Stevenson and the various companies as we submit the Heritage Lottery Bid at the end of May 2017. I appeal to residents of Darwen to come along and volunteer. My sincere thanks go to my fellow Trustees.

5. Adoption of Annual Report – proposed by Tony Foster and seconded by Jill Marr.
6. Presentation of Accounts for the year to 31 December 2016 by Diane Walsh (Treasurer). The Accounts attached to these Minutes show that income for the year was £2549 and expenditure was £2676, a deficit for the year of £127.
The major amounts we had received were £673 from the disco organised by Diane and Graham Davies, £229 from the sale of Anne Lamont’s Christmas Wreaths, £400 from the Townswomen’s Guild for the seat that Brent Stevenson didn’t charge for, £641 less £107 costs from the Grave Maintenance scheme, £250 from Sales of memorials and £105 from Darwen Town Council for Heritage Walk expenses. 
Our major outgoings were £785 for Helen Ashby’s work on the Heritage Lottery Bid, £564 for insurance, £291 for tools and maintenance, £250 for repairs to the Grosjean grave, £93 for website costs, £91 for Remembrance Day expenses and £80 for a new printer. 
Our cash and bank balances stood at £4707 at the end of 2016, compared with £4834 at the end of the previous year.
7. Adoption of Accounts was proposed by Mick Walsh and seconded by Diane Davies. Passed unanimously.
8. Appointment of Auditors: John Painter will act as auditor for 2017 – proposed by Tony Foster and seconded by Diane Davies
9. Election of Trustees 
Proposed by John Clements and seconded by Kath Walsh that all eleven trustees continue. Passed unanimously. The Trustees are John East (chair), Steve Davies (president), Diane Walsh (treasurer), Diane Davies, Mick Walsh, Jill Marr, Paul Dargan, Tony Foster, Colin Briggs, Roy Cox and Peter van Dijk (secretary). According to our constitution, we are allowed up to twelve trustees. 

10. John East said that he hoped the final draft for the WW1 Reflective Project would be placed before the Trustees at the end of May, with submission to the Heritage Lottery Fund immediately thereafter.
11. Jill Marr summarised her Working Parties report for 2016 and plans for 2017. A copy of her full report is attached to these Minutes. 
She also outlined BwD’s new arrangements for grass cutting which have been outsourced to Brent Stevenson’s Good Friends group but with a low budget. The grass in areas accessible to a mower will be cut more often but inaccessible areas will generally be left to naturalise. Special arrangements may be made to allow access to well-visited graves including the war graves. The grass has already been cut once this year.
Tony thanked Mick Walsh for his work in leading the Working Parties in previous years and thanked Jill for taking on his mantle.
12. War graves adoption. Diane Davies said she was looking for people to care for six war graves available for adoption.

13. Paul Dargan said that the Grave Maintenance scheme was ongoing. A couple of new graves had been added to the scheme in the last 12 months.

14. Website. Roy Cox has now been given his own page for posting his photographs and comments about the work we do.

15. Any other business.
Roy Cox asked about the banners to be displayed when working parties are in progress. We have given this the go-ahead and now need to agree the wording on the banners.
